
ACER Workshop on Electricity Balancing Framework Guidelines:
BACKGROUND NOTE AND KEY ISSUES FOR DISCUSSION

Background

The 3rd Energy Package envisages the development of European network codes in different areas. 
ENTSO-E will be responsible for drafting cross-border network codes based on the principles and objectives set out in the Framework Guidelines to be prepared by ACER - the Agency for the Cooperation of Energy Regulators set up by the European Union - in consultation with network users.

In this context, ACER has recently started the scoping phase for the development of the Framework Guidelines on Electricity Balancing (EBFG), supported by an informal "ad hoc" group of experts. The scoping phase aims at producing an Initial Impact Assessment (IIA) defining issues, identifying objectives, evaluating policy options and highlighting the preferred ones. This work will be followed by the drafting of the Framework Guidelines and their public consultation beginning of next year.

The main drivers of a European action for the integration of balancing markets should be the contribution to system security and the increase of market efficiency at EU level. The traditional approach in fact – whereby balancing is performed at control-area level and which does not allow for the sharing of balancing resources – may hamper the further integration of renewable energy sources, and the efficient use of the available generation capacities. 

Roles and practices of stakeholders differ across Europe. Harmonization of rules and integration of national markets therefore require prior investigation and debate to best define the relevant focus of the EBFG and the available policy options concerning, among others:

· roles and responsibilities of stakeholders involved;

· cross-border exchanges of the balancing service products (e.g. balancing energy, automatic and manual reserves) and the opportunity to reserve interconnection capacities;

· balancing service procurement mechanisms (incl. pricing);

· imbalance settlement rules.

Due to the complexity of these subjects, ACER wishes to involve as early as possible all interested stakeholders during the current scoping phase of the Initial Impact Assessment to share preliminary thinking and discuss options identified so far.

Key issues for discussion
1) Shall the Framework Guidelines define a common target model? Shall a step-by-step approach be considered for different locations, initiatives and implementation times? What are the main pros and cons and the level of harmonisation required for the different models? What are the main challenges for their implementation?

2) Should the Framework Guidelines cover specific products (e.g. primary/secondary/tertiary energy and reserve) with regard to market integration?

3) Do you perceive the different procurement timeframes (longer vs. shorter-term) for tendering and contracting reserve products as an obstacle to the integration process?

4) In case of cross-border exchanges of power reserves, transmission capacity may need to be reserved. 2009 ERGEG’s Guidelines of good practice (GGP) recommended not reserving it at all. Recent ENTSO-E position paper re-opens the debate. What are your views on this issue?
